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21st July, 2020
Dear Families,

I hope you are all safe and well.

Full re-opening of school

At the beginning of July, the Government confirmed that, from September, all pupils will be able to return to school. We are looking forward to welcoming every child back to school in September and we have been working tirelessly behind the scenes to ensure that this is done in such a way as to keep everyone safe during these unprecedented times.

In order to make the school and daily life as safe as it can possibly be, a number of measures will be in place that will mean it will be different to how it was when school closed for the majority of children in March. While rules and routines may be different, what I can guarantee is that the care and support your children will receive on their return will be the same as it always has been.

Over the last few months, school has been open for a limited number of children. During that time, we have established a number of systems that have worked successfully to ensure the safety of children and adults alike. Before we open on an even wider scale, an updated, comprehensive risk assessment has been undertaken and this is available for you to view on the school website. 

Measures in Place from September 2020

As Mr Duffy informed you last week, school is set to resume on Tuesday 8th September.
On return, a number of protective measures will be taken to ensure school can operate as safely as possible. These include (but are not limited to):

- Staggered start and end times to the school day to minimise the number of people on the school site at a given time;

- Children will remain in year group bubbles and kept apart from other year groups;

- Extra cleaning will take place in and around school;

- Playtimes and lunchtimes will be staggered and classes will be allocated ‘zones’ on the yard;

- Individual stationery will be provided for every child so no pencil cases should be brought into school;

- Children will wash and sanitise their hands regularly throughout the course of the day;

- There will be no large group or social gatherings such as Class Liturgies or Masses until further notice although Collective Worship will take place within year group bubbles every week. Productions such as Nativity Plays will have to remain on hold until we receive further guidance removing these restrictions. 
It is important to note that all of these arrangements will be regularly reviewed in line with our Risk Assessment.  
Whilst some of these measures that we have had to introduce following Government guidance sound very regimented and not in keeping with the way we would normally operate our school, the children of key workers who have been attending school throughout lockdown have coped extremely well and adapted quickly to the new rules and routines.
Staggered Start and End Times of the School Day

An outline of the timetable highlighting the start and end times for your child has been posted out to you. The way we aim to stagger our children into school and out of school each day is a completely new system for both children and parents/carers but it is the system that we feel is the safest in terms of social distancing and keeping children contained within their year group bubbles. Can I please ask that you are punctual when dropping off/collecting your child and that you arrive at your allocated time and not before to avoid congestion on Hillhead Road. I know that you will bear with us during this Transition period as we all aim to bring our children into school as safely as possible. 
If your child is dropped off/collected by Cuba Club or a Childminder, they have been contacted by school to inform them of the new procedures in place.

We will review these start and finish times weekly. If we feel it is safe and manageable to shorten these times to 5 minute intervals once children and parents/carers become more familiar with the routines in operation, then we will do so only if it considered safe to do so.
Can I please reassure parents/carers that we have structured our timetable to ensure that all children collected early with siblings will not miss out on any key learning. From the start of the dismissal procedures, pupils will be engaged in online learning activities including IXL, Times Tables Rockstars, My Maths and Oxford Owl online reading in addition to quiet reading opportunities within class.
School Meals

As we informed you last week, all pupils will eat a packed lunch (either from home or school) in their classroom to avoid the mixing of bubbles in the school hall. Children in Nursery (when they are in school full time following their Induction period) and children in Years 3-6 are asked to bring a packed lunch into school for lunch in a disposable carrier bag to reduce the transmission risk from school to home. Children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 in addition to pupils in receipt of Free School Meals will be provided with a packed lunch from our school kitchen but, if your child is in Reception, Year 1 or Year 2 and you wish to send them into school with a packed lunch from home, then you are able to do so. We hope to offer hot meal options later in the term but we will keep you informed when we are able to accommodate this.
Hand Washing and Face Coverings

When your child arrives in school, they will be asked to wash their hands. In line with advice from Public Health England, no Face Coverings are to be worn in school by the children. Public Health England does not (based on current evidence) recommend the use of face coverings in school. 
What to do if your child is unwell
If anyone in the school becomes unwell with a new, continuous cough or a high temperature, or has a loss of, or change in, their normal sense of taste or smell (anosmia), they will be sent home immediately and advised to follow ‘stay at home: guidance for households with possible or confirmed coronavirus (COVID-19) infection’, which sets out that they must self-isolate for at least 7 days and should arrange to have a test to see if they have coronavirus (COVID-19). If tested positive, other members of their household (including any siblings) should self-isolate for 14 days from when the symptomatic person first had symptoms and school will take action in line with DFE and Public Health England guidance. It is vital that families notify school immediately if a child or member of their household displays any symptoms of coronavirus (high temperature, cough or loss of sense of smell/taste). 

Curriculum Provision

It is understandable that some parent/carers will be concerned about the amount of education that has been missed over the lockdown period. We can assure you that we have already taken steps to identify areas of learning that need to be addressed or revisited across every year group. Any missed content and gaps in learning will be fully covered. We will continue to teach a broad and balanced curriculum like we always do that will help re-engage children with their learning.

We are conscious that some children may return to school with a little apprehension or anxiety. Your children’s wellbeing is very important to us and we will endeavour to meet their emotional as well as their academic needs on their return. We will be asking families to complete a short questionnaire in September to let us know of any worries your child may have or of any loss or bereavement that you feel we need to be aware of.
We will update you again during the Summer holidays of any additional information or change to these proposed arrangements prior to the 8th September to give you all as much notice as possible.

Thank you again for your patience, understanding and co-operation in these challenging times. 
Yours sincerely,

C.Meldrum

Acting Headteacher
Hillhead Road
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Newcastle upon Tyne
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Telephone: 0191 2672233
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